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Candy Roper 
Editor, President  

   What a show we had this year! This was unlike any other we have ever 
had. The complications we ran into with the City were crazy! We ended up 
having to get a special event permit because there was a “congregation” of 
people at the park that “aren't normally there.” Because of that, Police, Fire, 
& Emergency Services had to be notiȦed that there was something going on 
in case of an emergency. While this makes perfect sense, we have never had 
to apply for this permit before. In the future, we know it's something we 
need to do.  
   In spite of the uncooperative weather, everything at the shows ran very 
smoothly! Thank you to each of you who helped make this possible! There 
are way too many names to put here, but one group I will name is NJROTC. 
These young Cadets have made our shows so much better! They are willing 
to do whatever is asked of them. This year a couple of the young men went 
into the kitchen after lunch on Saturday & washed dishes! I heard numerous 
comments from Exhibitors & Judges alike about how much they added to 
the shows. Every year we hear somebody say they are going back to their 
club to suggest they start using their local ROTC group at shows. I don't 
know how we would make it now without these young people. They provide 
so much support for us! We made arrangements this year to have some 
stay late to help with the Ȧnal cleanup of the park. That made it so much  
easier, especially for the Grounds Committee. 
   To me, the most amazing thing about our show (besides how smoothly it 
ran) was the large entry we got for our Ȥrst Pee Wee class! We had *15* ex-
hibitors in that group! I was beyond shocked! We received numerous thank 
yous from parents for offering Pee Wee. It was so much fun to watch these 
upcoming exhibitors in the ring! The picture I keep seeing In my mind is a 
little one with a Beagle on the table, trying to reach the tip of its tail to 
hold it up! It was all she could do to reach & it was so cute! So far I have 
not seen any pictures in the ring of this one. If you've got one, please share! 
14 of the 15 Pee Wees made it into the group picture. There was one little 
girl missing from it. I would say this addition to our show was a HIT! 
   And now we move on, preparing for the next show. It is a process that 
never stops. There's a lot to do over the next year. Preparation has already 
begun. If there are Judges you would like to see here, please let the Show 
Committee know & we will see if we can work any of your suggestions into 
the panel. 
   The immediate thing on our plate, though, has nothing to do with the 
next show. We need to appoint the Nominating Committee at this meeting. 
There’s not very much time for them to put a slate of ofȦcers together for 
next year. If you are willing to serve on this committee, please let a Board 
Member know right away! If not, we may be calling on you to do this job. 
   This newsletter is longer than most because of the pictures I received 
that I want to share with you. I hope you enjoy them! 
   We'll see you at the meeting Tuesday, October 10, at 7:00 p.m. at the  
Carson City Senior Center, Joshua Tree Room, 911 Beverly Drive. 
   See you tomorrow night ~ 
                                                                                     Candy  
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Meeting was called to order by President Candy Roper at 7:02 p.m. 

Cindra Smith said there was a correction to the minutes for August 1, 2023. She didn’t talk to John Potter but  
contacted him by a form on the website. 

Motion by Elaine Oxborrow, second Marian Panter, to approve the August minutes as amended. Motion passed 
unanimously. 

Secretary reports: 

None 

Treasurer report:  

Lexine Thompson reported the beginning balance was $32,095.63 with income of $100.00 for trophy donation  
and expenses of $3,336.91 for trophies, show supplies, rent for the fall show, telephone and website, for an  
ending balance of $28,858.72.  

Lexine asked Elaine Oxborrow if she had contacted her IRS friend regarding the 501(c)3. She said not yet. 

Committees: 

Show Committee: 

Candy has ordered all the rosettes for Pee Wee, ACT, and New Title holders as well as books for the Pee Wee’s. 

Candy is working on the ring stewards. The Stewards Association is working on the conformation stewards and 
Truckee Meadows Dog Training Club should have 6 stewards for us this year. Two are new to stewarding and  
two are experts. The two experts will be there all day both days. Candy let them know last year the stewards  
used the ROTC for help with obedience and rally. ROTC is lined up and coming. 

Judges rooms are reserved at Gold Dust. The National Anthem is covered both days by the same lady as last  
year-Stevielynn Webber. Ring equipment on Friday will be available for the specialties. 

The morning of the shows, we need someone to pick up donuts both mornings. Cindra Smith said she will pick 
them up between 6:00-6:15.  

We have a donated golf cart from Eagle Valley Golf Course but we need someone to pick it up Thursday morning 
and return probably Monday morning. 

Thea Tsurumoto mentioned the arena needs the ground to be soft. Lexine said John (Doran, Parks Department) 
said he would go 5-6” deep. Candy will ask them to do the arena on Wednesday and ask him to disk and drag  
but not to pack it down. 

Candy said we have insurance for all three days for Bonanza Kennel Club  but we need to know if it covers other 
events and clubs. Lexine will ask the insurance company. It may be an issue for specialties in the future because 
the park is rented in our name. Carolyn Goepner said for her specialty they put Parks on the policy with her name. 

Elaine Oxborrow will do treat for exhibitors again like last year. Candy said that Lisa Hamilton will be there  
Thursday and Friday to help with set-up, and Saturday to help with Pee Wees. Hilary Arnaud may also help. 

Candy reminded the club nothing can be left at the show site overnight Sunday. Elaine Oxborrow said the  
electrical may not be picked up until Monday. Elaine will double check to see if they can get the electrical on  
Sunday. Parks was not happy we left things in the building on Sunday night last year. 

Candy thanked Carolyn Goepner, Nancy Hurwitz, Cindra Smith, Rick Berger, Thea Tsurumoto, and Marian  
Panter. They had a trailer workday to clean up and organize the club trailer. She said we need someone to over-
see the trailer on Sunday after the shows to make sure the club trailer gets loaded correctly. There are pictures  
of the finished clean-up to compare. There are enough small ring coolers in the trailer. 
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Elaine Oxborrow said the electrical and sound system are reserved and paid for. She reached out to the two 
gentlemen that helped last year with electrical set-up but hasn’t heard back. Elaine asked when parking can  
start and Candy said Thursday. Elaine said she needs to be there Wednesday so Candy will check with parks. 
Elaine thought we were able to go in earlier last year. Candy said we have been going in earlier but the park 
rental starts Thursday at noon. Candy said if we need to we can look into getting the park all day Thursday. 
Bruce really needs to be there Wednesday night. 

Marian asked if there is reserved parking for members. There will be a list with working members on it. Thea  
will be helping with the herding trial on Thursday which means she can’t set up her CGC/Trick Dog ring until  
later. She asked for someone to set-up her ring for her. It will be the in the same area as last year. Bob Kinney 
said he will take care of it. 

Carolyn said Douglas (Oxborrow) is planning to be there Friday, Saturday, and Sunday to help. 

Ann Kinney wanted to know if she could have someone stay and help her Sunday to empty garbage cans and 
turn them over. Candy said the ROTC will be able to help. It helps to turn them over so exhibitors there late  
don’t continue to use them. 

Nancy will help Candy with the judges bags. Vikki Jaramillo asked who will be at the TV shoot. Elaine Oxborrow, 
Lexine, and Thea will come. The KOLO person went on our website to get to know more information about us. 
Candy will get a cheat sheet together. Katey from KOLO gave Vikki names of three reporters to cover the event, 
but she hadn’t heard from them so she contacted them. Nick Doyle said he will cover and asked her to contact 
him. She told him Saturday was the better day. Elaine suggested covering the Pee Wee event. We don’t expect 
many but we should have a few. Elaine asked about getting the word out to the general public and Candy said 
that AKC was supposed to be putting out an email blitz to local media. We will make sure to mention the Pee 
Wee class during the interview. 

Visit Carson City is supposed to do the Saturday BIS presentation. 

New Members:  

This is Ken Hansen’s third reading. He has a 9-week-old Malinois puppy named Jet. He has been involved in 
Malinois for 25 years. He assisted his dad who was a veterinarian with surgeries as early as 10-11 years old.  
He competes in herding, rally and agility. He has owner handled and has champions and grand championships 
as well as herding titles. Ken was voted into the club unanimously. 

Nicki Tobias visited the meeting after emailing Candy. She is new to the dog show world and doesn’t have a 
purebred, she has a mixed breed. She would like to help out at our show. She is interested in Papillons and  
Collies. She has started doing agility. Candy invited her to come to the meeting to meet us. There was a  
suggestion to get a canine partner number so she can get AKC titles. Thea told her about the Saturday after-
noon ACT runs at our show. 

Unfinished Business: 

Carolyn has not yet worked on a club brochure. We don’t need it before the show. 

Candy put together a half page promotion on what we would be having at the show and Cindra has been  
passing them out in town. 

New Business: 

None 

Motion by Ann Kinney to adjourn at 7:44 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted by Lexine Thompson  
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~*~    B R A G S   ~*~ 

9/5/23 Ken Hansen has a  
new puppy. Meet “Jet”  

his 9 week old  
Belgian Malinois!  

Elaine Tolle has a new litter of  
Weimaraner puppies! These are the 

Halloween kids, ready Oct, 16th. 
There is Casper, Wendy, Boo,  

Trick & Treat!  

09/14/23 Terri Hanks & Cane Corso 
“Gracie” ~ RC CORSO’S GRACIE  BN, RM, 
TKN, THDA, CGCA, CGCU ~ earned their 
Rally Master in Yuba City last weekend!  

CONGRATULATIONS! 
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~*~    B R A G S   ~*~ 

Lisa Hamilton’s English Cocker 
Spaniel “Parker” earned  his Canine 

Good Citizen certification 9/13! 
Great handling by Gina & his fan 

club member, Alise. 

A VERY good weekend for Lisa Hamilton’s  
English Cocker Spaniel “Parker” ~ Cantabria 

Move Over Bellamy ~ at the Bonanza KC shows. 
Her step-daughter, Gina, showed him Saturday 
for Winner's Dog. Her husband, Mark, showed 

him Sunday for Winner's Dog & Best of Winners! 
Three more points towards his Championship. 
“Parker” also got his first taste of Agility & did 

very good.  

Group 3 Sahuaro State KC win picture for 
Elaine Oxborrow’s Tibetan Spaniel “Crickett”.   

JB & Lexine Thompson’s Tibetan Spaniel 
“Archie” recently got his Grand Champion 

certificate from AKC!  
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Click on the picture to follow a link to each story. 

Our Shows Got Good Media Coverage This Year! 

TV Interview with Elaine Oxborrow, Lexine 
Thompson, & Thea Tsurumoto. Good Job Ladies! 

Second TV Interview with Elaine Oxborrow  

https://carsonnow.org/story/09/28/2023/bonanza-kennel-club-dog-show-bring-nearly-700-dogs-carson-city-weekend?fbclid=IwAR2LgYrwhiaflGJoayo7p_1wVdqF7EDve7wb7UoSIXpz_dGsx1zdjUP9BCw
https://www.kolotv.com/2023/09/27/bonanza-kennel-club-hosting-2023-dog-show-carson-city/?fbclid=IwAR3mc2bgWcbiw6OzpEsVuNpxS56txuJ9m6ZZjKRHCsM_Q7EZUYyu_nLaHwk
https://www.kolotv.com/2023/09/29/bonanza-kennel-club-hosts-dog-show-carson-city/?fbclid=IwAR3dLXHd2Ht51oEuX2uo4w8GtseINJB1iadGuUOZ3nrTB0cWp5GuCrgYVBw
https://carsonnow.org/story/09/30/2023/dog-days-aren-t-over-yet-dog-show-continues-fuji-park-weekend?fbclid=IwAR33ahiKoHkXaESyZgEBJ3C5JGwoMu1ss2ZCL5MWG6G_ncNhz1wlTB01LNo
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~*~    Pee Wee   ~*~ 

14 of the 15 Pee Wee Exhibitors with Judge Tim Catterson at our 
very first Pee Wee “competition” on September 30, 2023 

LOVE the comb in her hair! 
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~*~    Notes from Judges   ~*~ 

(Comment in response to a link to the premium) 

I loved your show and would come back any time. It was not 
only fun but great people, and some wonderful dogs. 
… 
I loved it. 
Honey 

Loved your show. Helpers. Stewards and the dogs.     

     It was very nice to meet you! I enjoyed my weekend there with such 
enjoyable exhibitors, club volunteers and nice dogs. 
     … Btw, the hotel airport shuttle service was timely on Monday. 
     Thanks again for the invitation. 
     Take good care, 
Cindy Lane 

~*~    … and from Exhibitors   ~*~ 
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~*~    Notes from Exhibitors   ~*~ 



BKC September 2023 ~ Page 10 

~*~    B R A G S   ~*~ 

09/30-10/01/2023 JB & Lexine  
Thompson’s Tibetan Spaniel “Archie”  

~ GCHB CH Hi Desert All In the  
Family ~ took Breed & Group 4 both 

days at Bonanza Kennel Club!  

9/30/23 Bonanza KC—Elaine Oxborrow’s Tibetan Spaniel 
“Crickett” ~ CH Hi Desert & Aquila Sierra Sunrise ~ earned 
her Grand Championship at the age of barely one year, 
pending AKC certification! She also Q’d twice in Farm Dog 
to earn her Farm Dog title. 

10/01 Bonanza KC—“Crickett” earned her CGC! That’s 
three titles this weekend! 

10/07 Elaine Oxborrow’s 
“Maverick” got himself a birthday 

present! He’s got good taste! 

“Maverick” 

09/30/23 Bonanza KC Pamela  
Richardson’s Whippet Aristaios  

Quest Eye of the Storm  was  
Winners Bitch & Breed. 



~*~    B R A G S   ~*~ 
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09/30/23 Bonanza KC Laurel Consalvo’s Irish Wolf-
hound Genii Mount Olympus was Winners Dog & BOS. 
Pandora of Mount Olympus was Winners Bitch, BOW, 
Breed, OH Breed, & OH Group 3! 

10/01 Genii was Winners Dog, BOW, & Breed.  
Pandora was Winners Bitch & BOS.  

09/30/23 Bonanza KC Deborah Peltz’s Finnish 
Lapphund Akashawind Vernal Light Magnetism 
was Winners Dog & BOS. 

10/01 Deborah’s Sugarok Grand Slam was  
Winners Dog & BOS. 

~*~    A Few Random Shots from our Shows   ~*~ 

ACT 

ACT ~ New Title  
Obedience & Rally  

I’m Done! 

The AMAZING Raffle & Trophy Tables! 

carsonnow.org attended on Saturday. See their story & more pictures  
at the link at the bottom of page 6 in this newsletter. 
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John Q. Public (aka Jeff Madl) attended 
their Ȧrst dog show on 9/30/2023. They 

shared their pictures & comments with us. 
From his comments, I’d say he had fun! I 
am sharing some here with permission.  
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Local Dog Club / Training Contacts 

 

BKC BOARD MEMBERS 

President ~ Candy Roper ~ K9CandyNV@gmail.com ~ (775) 350-3163 
Vice President ~ Bob Kinney ~ rattndogg@gmail.com 

Treasurer / Recording Secretary ~ Lexine Thompson ~ tibbies@sbcglobal.net  
Corresponding Secretary ~ Yvonne Roscoe ~ roscovon@aol.com  

Board Member ~ Vikki Jaramillo ~ pannik7@aol.com  
Board Member ~ Elaine Oxborrow ~ mtnterv@charter.net 

 

Bonanza Kennel Club     Candy Roper   www.BonanzaKC.com 
          BonanzaKC@gmail.com 

Doberman Pinscher Club of Reno    Eve Auch   http://www.dpcreno.com 
          irongate3613@gmail.com   

German Shepherd Dog Club of Reno  Dee Lauffer  wynottgsd@gmail.com 

German Shorthaired Pointer Club of Reno  Cindy Smullen  runningdesire@aol.com 

Northern Nevada Australian Shepherd Club     https://www.nnasc.com 

Northern Nevada Belgian Tervuren Club  Terie Loftus   Terieloftus@gmail.com  

Northern Nevada Shetland Sheepdog Club  Pat Mahoney  walkdusty@aol.com 

Reno Kennel Club        renokennelclub4@gmail.com  

Sheepcamp Dog Training / Herding   Sandy & Terri   sheepcampherders.com 

Sierra Nevada Belgian Sheepdog Club  Kathay Lovell  www.snbsc.org  
          Kathay@icloud.com 

Sierra Nevada Border Collie Club    Michele Bauman Laydeemacgyver@gmail.com   

Sierra Nevada Papillion Club    Carolyn Goepner kimgdogs@yahoo.com 

Sierra Nevada Rhodesian Ridgeback Club  Cindy Craig  romira@sbcglobal.net  

Sierra Rottweiler Owners     Roberta Martin romarot@gmail.com  

Truckee Meadows Dog Training Club  Nora Boisselle  noraboisselle@sbcglobal.net 

Quicksilver Agility Club       http://www.quicksilveragility.org  

Working Australian Shepherd Club of Nevada  Valerie McKeever  http://www.wascon.net  


